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SPECIAL CALL BOARD MEETING

"Meeting via electronic means"

STATE PLUMBING BOARD OF LOUISIANA  

TUESDAY, SEPTEMBER 17, 2024

The Special Call Board Meeting of the State Plumbing Board of Louisiana was called to order by Chairman, Michael Joiner, at 10:04 a.m.
   The following persons were in attendance:
	Present/ 

Absent
	BOARD
MEMBERS
	ADVISORY 
COMMITTEE
	STAFF
	GUESTS

	P
	Chairman,

Michael Joiner
	Joe Maranto 
	Ashley J. Tullier
	Crystal Carter

	P
	Vice-Chairman,

Jake Causey
	 
	Diana Cutrer
	Margherita Orsot

	P
	Secretary-Treasurer,

Rickey Fabra
	
	Kaci Day
	Joel Hall 
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	Carl Bourgeois
	 
	Kristen Hoffman
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	Kevin Brown
	
	Kaleigh Smith 
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	Doyle(Lynn) Solly
	
	Latasha Stills 
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	Terry Smith
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	Vincent Giglio III
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	

	
	
	
	
	


ROLL CALL: Diana Cutrer
ADOPTION OF AGENDA

MOTION:     TO ADOPT SEPTEMBER 17, 2024, AGENDA.
MOTION:
TERRY SMITH
SECOND:      JOHNNIE MARCADE 
MOTION:      CARRIED 
SPECIAL BUSINESS
The Board called a special meeting to discuss a letter of intent regarding the purchase of a Shreveport facility located at 9475 Linwood Ave., Shreveport, LA.
Mr. Vincent Giglio III reported as of the last Board meeting, the Building Committee gave a report relevant to the board meeting location and applicable to a Shreveport facility. Since the last board meeting the committee, myself as chairman of the committee did locate a building in Shreveport. It was informally viewed by members of this board and members of the building committee. It is situated in Shreveport, roughly the size of our Baton Rouge facility. The building is listed at $475,000. It would have the capability of hosting our testing, both practical and written as well as offices for Plumbing Board staff. I have as a guest today for this board meeting, Mr. Joel Hall from RE/MAX United who is assisting us in Shreveport with a building search. If appropriate, I would like to invite him to speak about where we are with the building at this time, Mr. Joiner.

Mr. Joiner, yes that would be great. 

Mr. Hall informed the Board that the viewing of the building was at the end of August. We know that there has been a significant interest in the property, and we found out yesterday, unfortunately, that they had accepted a conditional offer on the property. However, we can submit a backup offer conditioned upon inspections and financing but that is where we are at. The building serves as a great spot for what the Board is interested in.

Mr. Joiner—Trey is there anything else? 
Mr. Giglio—My question to Joel is considering that development, what is your recommendation if the Board is interested in that building? Would we be looking into a letter of intent as a backup offer if the board chose to move in that direction? 

Mr. Hall—yes, we had asked if there would be any way to do a letter of intent over the last two weeks. If we can have a letter of intent of the letter of intent so that we can have that in place to put our foot in the door should there be a property come available, that fits the Board's needs. I think that would be very valuable so that we can allow the ten-day process to happen and then at least have our foot in the door with an offer that would hold a property for us.       
Mr. Joiner—Trey does this complete your report? 

Mr. Giglio—yes, I think that Mike and Joel if we are interested in this property, we can still vote specifically to put a letter of intent for this property as a backup if the original deal falls through.

Yes, this concludes my report. 

Mr. Joiner—opened the floor for Board discussion and Board discussion only.

Mr. Jake Causey— I guess I was hearing two things; one is possibly moving forward with a letter of intent as a backup offer for this current building but I think Joel may have eluded to having a letter of intent for a future letter of intent. 
Mr. Joel—something that would allow us to maybe get a property to be put on hold. Understanding that makes any sellers aware that we do have a process that we have to follow without maybe submitting anything with numbers on it. It has to have the Board’s approval, and it has to go through a public process first because that would allow us to have the first right of refusal or something along that line with the seller. 

Mr. Joiner—I guess my question would be, and maybe Ashley you can shed some light on this since you have bought property with the Board before. Is this something that legal would have an issue with, having a letter of intent for a future letter of intent?
Executive Director Ashley Tullier addressed the Board— I would like to bring up a couple of things. Mr. Hall, I do have a question and maybe Trey can clarify. Essentially, I don’t know the intent of the Board and I just want to clarify, the committee would still have to meet on how funds need to be spent, where they come from, and an appropriate time for the Bond Commission. What I think Trey is asking today is a letter of intent to purchase said building within a certain timeframe. So, I want to remind everyone that this is what is on the agenda. Mr. Hall, our question would be, generally, it is thirty days, sometimes it is sixty days, to sign a non-binding agreement that says we have the intent to purchase but only if the Board approves specific funds, the bond commission approves whatever they need to approve if that’s the case. So that is what we are here today, Mr. Giglio if I am correct, we can move forward within those days and secure funds and do the things we need to do. I guess the question for me would be, Mr. Hall, what is an appropriate time for you because I don’t know if we will be able to secure funds and get approval with bond commission within thirty days. That might be the case, is there some type of extension on this notice of intent? I apologize we are kind of doing things backwards I am just trying to get the information first.   

Mr. Hall— it's up to y’all to tell me the best way to be able to move forward with your practice and policies. If we want to try and put any letter of intent, we can put something in there today or in your timeline to secure a backup offer. If y’all wanted to hold off on that until we found out about the inspection period and conditioned financing condition period if we wanted to wait until we got notice from the listing agent on that, we could do that. Pretty much for y’all purposes just guide me on what y’all think will be the best. I only brought up the others just to say what may be best moving forward.

Mr. Giglio, I guess my question, and I know we have this particular property on the agenda which we can discuss and decide we can vote to put in the backup offer in terms of a letter of intent on this. But outside of this, is it permissible for the board to motion and vote to allow the building committee to enter a letter of intent for a future building up to a certain dollar amount that would still be pending board vote? I believe that is where Joel was going with previous conversations to at least allow us to get a foot in the door without entering into a binding agreement. 

Ms. Tullier— Per Roberts Rules to Order, this action item is for a letter of intent for this Shreveport facility so for this special meeting the Board would be making a motion of whatever that letter of intent is. As I stated, you would still have to meet and approve where the funds come from. I think at that time all of that is done together. You are just trying to secure we want the building; we agree we want the building now we have things to do to secure it and try to secure it within a certain time frame. Unfortunately, I don’t know if 30 days is a good number, but it is a start to allow the building committee to meet. You are going to have a special Board meeting just to ensure all the funds and approvals are done correctly. Today, unfortunately, the Board will only be able to move on this letter of intent for this facility. 
PC IN HOUSE—NONE
PC ZOOM—NONE 

Mr. Giglio— what are the Board’s thoughts? Do you think we should go ahead since there is no other facility on the immediate horizon, should we enter into a letter of intent as a backup offer, Joel what is the timeframe for what we would know if the original offer went through or not?   

Mr. Hall— I would have to check what their inspection period and financing periods are, but I can’t imagine anything more than two weeks to thirty days on that. 

MOTION:     TO APPROVE SUBMITTING A LETTER OF  

INTENT TO PURCHASE THE SHREVEPORT FACILITY AT THE ASKING PRICE OF $475,000 AS A BACKUP SHOULD THE OTHER OFFER FALL THROUGH. 

MOTION:
TERRY SMITH


SECOND:
VINCENT GIGLIO III 


MOTION:
CARRIED

ADJOURNMENT

MOTION:
TO ADJOURN THE SPECIAL CALL BOARD MEETING
MOTION:
TERRY SMITH   
SECOND:
JAKE CAUSEY
MOTION:
CARRIED






Respectfully Submitted,







____________________________________







Michael Joiner, Chairman







____________________________________







Rickey Fabra, Secretary/ Treasurer

